

Effectiveness of Street Lighting in Preventing Crime in Public Places

An Updated Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis

Brandon C. Welsh, David P. Farrington, Stephen Douglas



Effectiveness of Street Lighting in Preventing Crime in Public Places

An Updated Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis

Brå – a centre of knowledge on crime and measures to combat crime The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (Brottsförebyggande rådet – Brå) works to reduce crime and improve levels of safety in society by producing data and disseminating knowledge on crime and crime prevention work and the justice system's responses to crime.

Authors: Brandon C. Welsh, David P. Farrington and Stephen Douglas

urn:nbn:se:bra-1019

Cover Illustration: Helena Halvarsson

© Brottsförebyggande rådet 2021

Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, Box 1386, SE-111 93 Stockholm, Sweden +46 (0)8–527 58 400, e-mail info@bra.se, $\underline{www.bra.se}$

Foreword

Darkness in built up areas can contribute to feelings of personal insecurity, and can produce favorable conditions for vandalism and theft, including bicycle thefts and thefts from vehicles, offences which are very common. The crime preventive effects of improved lighting in public places are therefore often discussed, and measures to improve lighting are often implemented as a means of combating crime. But does improved lighting reduce levels of crime? What do the strongest evaluations tell us? These questions are answered in this systematic review, which examines the strongest available research to date.

There are never sufficient resources to conduct rigorous evaluations of all the crime prevention measures employed in an individual country such as Sweden. Nor are there resources to conduct scientific studies of all the possible effects produced by different measures against crime and unsafety. For these reasons, the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (Brå) has commissioned distinguished researchers, led by Professor David P. Farrington at Cambridge University, to conduct a series of international reviews of the research published in various fields. In 2007, Brå published a systematic review of this kind on the effects of improved lighting. The publication was based on the 13 studies available at the time whose methodology was sufficiently rigorous to meet the inclusion criteria for a systematic review. This report comprises an updated review, which now includes a total of 21 studies. As in the review published in 2007, the study follows the rigorous methodological requirements of a systematic review and statistical meta-analysis. The analysis combines the results from studies that are considered to satisfy a list of empirical criteria for measuring effects as reliably as possible. Even though important questions remain unanswered, the study provides a vital and far-reaching overview of the available evidence on the preventive effects of improved street lighting.

The study has been conducted, and the report written, by Professor Brandon C. Welsh at Northeastern University (USA), Professor David P. Farrington at the University of Cambridge (UK), and Doctoral student Stephen Douglas, also at Northeastern University (USA).

Stockholm, December 2021

Kristina Svartz Director-General

Table of Contents

Summary	
Acknowledgements	9
Introduction	. 10
Background	. 13
Methods	. 16
Criteria for Inclusion of Evaluation Studies	.16
Search Strategies	.17
Coding and Protocol	.18
Effect Sizes and Meta-Analyses	.18
Crime Displacement and Diffusion of Crime Prevention Benefits	.21
Findings	. 22
Details of the Included Studies	.23
Narrative Synthesis of Effects of the Eight New Studies	.28
Meta-Analysis	.32
Crime Displacement and Diffusion of Crime Prevention Benefits	.36
Cost-Benefit Analyses	.37
Discussion and Conclusions	. 39
Directions for Research	.40
Directions for Policy	.41
References	. 42
Previous reports in the series	50

Summary

In the first update of our systematic review on the effects of street lighting interventions on crime, we reported that research on the topic "appears to have come to a standstill" (Farrington and Welsh, 2007, p. 25). This is no longer the case. As we find in this current update of the review, there has been a renewed interest in evaluation research on street lighting and crime. Eight new studies met the review's inclusion criteria, and seven of them were reported since 2015. In addition, many more evaluations of street lighting interventions were identified that did not meet the inclusion criteria. It seems that this uptick in evaluation research is closely tied to new developments in and applications of street lighting technology. Based on a total of 21 high-quality evaluation studies, this report presents the results of a new update of the systematic review.

Studies were included in this systematic review if street lighting was the main intervention, if it was implemented in a public place, if there was an outcome measure of crime, if the evaluation design was of high-quality methodologically, and if the total number of crimes in experimental and control areas before the intervention was at least 20. (Any study with less than 20 crimes before would have insufficient statistical power to detect changes in crime.)

Six search strategies were used to locate studies meeting the criteria for inclusion: searches of electronic bibliographic databases; searches of literature reviews on the effectiveness of street lighting interventions on crime; searches of bibliographies of evaluation reports of lighting studies; forward citation searches using Google Scholar; searches of the scholarly networking site ResearchGate; and contacts with leading researchers. Twenty-one studies met the criteria for inclusion in the review, representing four countries: 12 from the United States; seven from the United Kingdom; and one each from Brazil and South Korea.

It is concluded that street lighting continues to be an effective intervention in preventing crime in public places. A narrative synthesis of effects of the eight new studies and a meta-analysis of 17 studies confirmed this conclusion. In pooling the effects of 17 studies that could be included in the meta-analysis, it was found that street lighting led to a significant 14% decrease in crime in experimental areas compared with comparable control areas. While not every

study was effective in preventing crime, desirable effects of street lighting interventions were greater in studies that measured both night and day crimes than in studies that only measured night crimes. This translates to a significant 18% decrease in crime for night/day studies compared to a non-significant 3% decrease in crime for night only studies. These findings suggest that a theory of street lighting focusing on its role in increasing community pride and informal social control may be more plausible than a theory focusing on increased surveillance or deterrence.

It was also possible to use meta-analytic techniques to investigate the effects of street lighting interventions on violent and property crimes, the two main types of crimes that were measured in the studies. Street lighting interventions were followed by a significant decrease in property crimes (12%), but not in violent crimes. Importantly, this effect on property crimes closely approximates the overall effect of street lighting interventions on total crime (14%), suggesting that the overall effect on crime may be largely a function of street lighting's impact on property crimes. Cost-benefit analyses of improved lighting suggested that the benefits (in terms of fewer crimes) outweighed the costs, but similar analyses of part-night lighting also suggested that this had benefits.

Many of the recommendations that we made 14 years ago for research on the effects of street lighting on crime are still needed today. For example, future evaluation studies should include several experimental areas and several adjacent and comparable non-adjacent control areas. Adjacent areas are needed to investigate crime displacement and diffusion of crime prevention benefits. In addition, a long time series of crimes should be studied to investigate pre-existing crime trends, as well as the extent to which any effects of street lighting interventions persist or wear off over time. It would also be highly desirable for researchers to carry out more cost-benefit analyses of street lighting interventions. This would allow for a number of key policy questions to be addressed, such as: Do the monetary benefits to society from decreased crime rates outweigh the monetary costs of implementing and maintaining street lighting projects? To whom do the monetary benefits (or costs) accrue?

Compared to years past, it would seem that an even stronger case can be made today for street lighting interventions to be part of national and local crime prevention policy. A larger body of high-quality evaluation research, implemented in a range of high-crime public places, some evidence of value

for money, and the enduring impact on crime, especially property crimes, all point to the policy significance of street lighting interventions.

Acknowledgements

The research reported here was made possible from a grant from the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention to the second author at Cambridge University. We are extremely grateful to Kristina Svartz, Director General of the Council, and Erik Grevholm for their longstanding commitment to evidence-based crime prevention and their interest in our on-going research on the effects of street lighting on crime.

We also wish to extend our sincere appreciation to the following individuals for putting up with our endless questions and providing us with data from their studies: Professor Aaron Chalfin (University of Pennsylvania) and Professors Cristina Mihale-Wilson, Patrick Felka, and Oliver Hinz (all at Goethe University Frankfurt).

Brandon C. Welsh, David P. Farrington and Stephen Douglas

Introduction

The main aim of this report is to present the results of a second update of our systematic review and meta-analysis on the effects of street lighting on crime in public places. Several points are noteworthy. First, this report represents a 14-year update (covering the period of January 2007 to March 2021) since the first update, which was also funded and published by the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (Farrington and Welsh, 2007). Six years elapsed between the initial review (up to December 2000), which was funded and published by the British Home Office (Farrington and Welsh, 2002a; see also Farrington and Welsh, 2002b), and the first update (January 2001 to December 2006). Second, our review is no longer focused solely on improved street lighting, with "improved" often characterized as an increase in the brightness of illumination (i.e., by 2, 3, or more times). In the intervening years since the first update of our review, cities and towns in many parts of the world have begun to implement a range of new lighting technologies (e.g., light-emitting diode [LED], smart lights) and applications (e.g., temporary or permanent switching-off, temporary lighting towers), and many have been the subject of evaluations to test their impact on crime. Third, unlike the first update, which did not identify one new study that met the review's criteria for inclusion, the current update identified eight new studies that met the inclusion criteria. This means that the results presented here are based on a total of 21 studies.

Street lighting serves many purposes, one of them being the prevention of crime in public places. Street lighting is not always implemented with the express aim of preventing crime; traffic and pedestrian safety may be viewed as more important goals (see Beyer and Ker, 2009). Although the notion of lighting streets to deter lurking criminals may be too simplistic, its relevance to the prevention of crime has been suggested in urban centers, residential areas, and other places frequented by potential criminals and potential victims.

Explanations of the way street lighting interventions could prevent crime can be grouped into two main perspectives: (a) As a situational crime prevention measure that focuses on reducing opportunity and increasing perceived risk through modification of the physical environment (Clarke, 1995), such as Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (Jeffery, 1977); and (b) As a method of strengthening informal social control and community cohesion

through more effective street use (Angel, 1968; Jacobs, 1961) and investment in neighborhood conditions (Taub et al., 1984; Taylor and Gottfredson, 1986).

The situational approach to crime prevention suggests that crime can be prevented by measures that directly affect offenders' perceptions of increased risks and efforts and decreased rewards, provocations, and excuses (Cornish and Clarke, 2003). This approach is also supported by theories that emphasize natural, informal surveillance as a key to crime prevention. For example, Jacobs (1961) drew attention to the role of good visibility combined with natural surveillance as a deterrent to crime. She emphasized the association between levels of crime and public street use, suggesting that less crime would be committed in areas with an abundance of potential witnesses.

Improvements in street lighting, for instance, may encourage increased street usage, which intensifies natural surveillance. The change in routine activity patterns works to reduce crime because it increases the flow of potentially capable guardians who can intervene to prevent crime (Cohen and Felson, 1979). From a potential offender's perspective, the proximity of other pedestrians acts as a deterrent because the risks of being recognized or interrupted when attacking personal or property targets are increased. From a potential victim's perspective, the perceived risks and fears of crime are reduced.

Other theoretical perspectives have emphasized the importance of investment to improve neighborhood conditions as a means of strengthening community confidence, cohesion, and social control (Kelling and Coles, 1996; Skogan, 1990; Wilson and Kelling, 1982). As a highly visible sign of positive investment, street lighting interventions might reduce crime if they physically improved the environment and signaled to residents that efforts were being made to invest in and improve their neighborhood. In turn, this might lead residents to have a more positive image of the area and to have increased community pride, optimism, and cohesion. This might even encourage residents to take more actions to prevent crime. It should be noted that this theoretical perspective predicts a reduction in both daytime and nighttime crime. Consequently, attempts to measure the effects of street lighting should not concentrate purely on nighttime crime.

The relationship among visibility, social surveillance, and criminal opportunity is a consistently strong theme to emerge from the literature. A core assumption of both opportunity and informal social control models of prevention is that criminal opportunities and risks are influenced by environmental conditions in interaction with resident and offender characteristics. Street lighting is a tangible alteration of the built environment, but it does not constitute a physical barrier to crime. However, it can act as a catalyst to stimulate crime reduction through a change in the perceptions, attitudes, and behavior of residents and potential offenders.

It is also feasible that street lighting interventions could, in certain circumstances, increase opportunities for crime. They may bring greater numbers of potential victims and potential offenders into the same physical space. The increased visibility of potential victims may allow better judgments of their vulnerability and attractiveness (e.g., in terms of possession of valuables). Increased social activity outside the home may increase the number of unoccupied homes available for burglary. Increased illumination, for example, may make it easier to commit crimes and to escape.

The effects of street lighting interventions are likely to vary in different conditions. In particular, they are likely to be greater if the existing lighting is poor, unreliable, or non-existent and if the lighting improvements are considerable. Effects may vary according to characteristics of the area or the residents, the design of the area, the design of the lighting, and the places that are illuminated. For example, improved lighting may increase community confidence only in relatively stable homogeneous communities, not in areas with a heterogeneous population mix and high residential mobility. The effects of street lighting interventions may also interact with other crime prevention measures, such as video surveillance cameras or security patrols.

It is important to note that not all of the different types of street lighting interventions under consideration in the current review may be fully supported by the aforementioned theoretical positions. For example, the dimming or turning off of street lights during certain times of the night (to reduce public expenditure) does not signal an investment in neighborhood conditions or lead to improved informal social control and community cohesion. On the other hand, the replacement of incandescent lights with LEDs (to improve energy efficiency) might signal an investment in neighborhood conditions, but may not lead to greater informal social control

and community cohesion (owing to concerns about decreased visibility from a reduction in brightness).

This report is divided into five parts. The second part provides some background on the use of street lighting interventions to prevent crime in public places. The third part, on research methods, describes the criteria for inclusion of evaluation studies, strategies used to search for new studies, the process of coding new studies and the protocol for carrying out the review, the meta-analytic techniques used, and the review's investigation of the displacement of crime and the diffusion of crime prevention benefits. The fourth part reports on the key characteristics of the included studies and the findings of the meta-analysis. The final part provides some concluding comments and explores the implications of the review's findings for research and policy.

Background

Contemporary interest in the effect of street lighting on crime dates back to the 1960s in the United States, a time when crime rates were increasing dramatically.¹ Many cities and towns across the country embarked upon major street lighting projects as a means of reducing crime, and initial results were encouraging (Wright et al., 1974).

The proliferation of projects across the U.S. led to a detailed review of the effects of street lighting in preventing crime by Tien and colleagues (1979), as part of the National Evaluation Program of the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (LEAA). Their report described how 103 street lighting projects originally identified were eventually reduced to a final sample of only 15 that were considered by the review team to contain sufficiently rigorous evaluative information.

With regard to the impact of street lighting on crime, Tien et al. (1979) found that the results were mixed and generally inconclusive. However, each project was considered to be seriously flawed because of such problems as weak design, misuse or absence of sound analytic techniques, inadequate measures of street lighting, poor measures of crime (all were based on police

13

¹ The earliest recorded use of public street lighting to aid in the reduction of crime dates back to 1667 in France during the reign of Louis XIV. In later years, the king placed the responsibility for lighting under the control of street police (Zahm, 2004, p. 536).

records), and insufficient appreciation of the impact of lighting on different types of crime.

The review should have led to attempts to evaluate the effects of street lighting using more adequate designs and alternative measures of crime, such as victim surveys, self-reports, or systematic observation. It should also have stimulated efforts to determine in what circumstances street lighting might lead to reductions in crime. Unfortunately, it was interpreted as showing that street lighting had no effect on crime and effectively ended research on the topic in the U.S. for a long time.

In the United Kingdom, little research on street lighting and crime was conducted until the late 1980s (Fleming and Burrows, 1986). There was a resurgence of interest between 1988 and 1990, when three small scale street lighting projects were implemented and evaluated in different areas of London: Edmonton, Tower Hamlets, and Hammersmith/Fulham (Painter, 1994). In each location, crime, disorder, and fear of crime declined and pedestrian street use increased dramatically after the lighting improvements.

In contrast to these generally desirable results, a major British Home Office funded evaluation in Wandsworth (Atkins et al., 1991) concluded that improved street lighting had no effect on crime, and a Home Office review, published simultaneously, also asserted that "better lighting by itself has very little effect on crime" (Ramsay and Newton, 1991, p. 24). However, as further evidence accumulated, there were more signs that street lighting could have an effect in reducing crime. A narrative review by Pease (1999, p. 68) considered that "the capacity of street lighting to influence crime has now been satisfactorily settled." He also recommended that the debate should be moved from the sterile "does it work or doesn't it?" to the more productive "how can I flexibly and imaginatively incorporate lighting in crime reduction strategy and tactics?" (p. 72).

Shortly following these pronouncements, the Home Office commissioned the first systematic review of the effects of improved street lighting on crime (Farrington and Welsh, 2002a; see also Farrington and Welsh, 2002b). From a meta-analysis of the studies included in the review (n = 13), it was found that street lighting produced a significant and rather sizeable (20%)

reduction in crime.² The results were even more impressive for the five British studies included in the review, with a 30% reduction in crime. (The other eight studies were implemented in the U.S.) Little changed in the U.K. following the release of these findings by the government in the summer of 2002; that is, no part of the government's crime prevention policy included street lighting improvement measures and, to our knowledge, no public funds were expended on research in this area. In contrast, despite our conclusion that CCTV reduced crime by only 4% on average (Welsh and Farrington, 2002), there was massive UK investment in CCTV and the Home Office funded a large-scale national, multi-site evaluation of CCTV (see Farrington et al., 2007).

In the last two decades, there have been some notable developments in street lighting and crime prevention, as well as a renewed interest in evaluating street lighting projects. However, the first part of this period of time was anything but promising. As we found in the first update of our systematic review (Farrington and Welsh, 2007), there was a complete lack of high-quality evaluations of street lighting projects; this extended from 2001 through 2014. In fairness, evaluation research on street lighting continued during this time, but the methodological rigor of evaluations fell short by not including comparable control areas (e.g., Coumarelos, 2001; Evensen, 2010).

At the same time, new developments in and applications of street lighting technology were starting to generate policy interest, especially in the U.S. and U.K. (Welsh and Farrington, 2009), and this continues to present day. One example is the replacement of incandescent lighting with more energy-efficient LEDs (Walter, 2011). Closely tied to some of these changes in technology and application has been a renewed interest in evaluating street lighting projects, with new evaluations reported since 2015. However, of the seven high-quality evaluations of street lighting reported between 2015 and 2021 (each included in the current systematic review), not one focuses on traditional improved lighting. It is also important to note that some countries have begun spending on street lighting as part of crime prevention initiatives. In 2020, the British government, as part of its Safer Streets plan, allocated £25 million to street lighting and other situational crime prevention measures

_

² This percentage change is more accurately expressed as a reduction in crimes in experimental areas compared to comparable control areas.

to reduce burglary and theft in high crime neighborhoods (Telegraph, January 26, 2020).

Methods

This report presents the results of a second update of our systematic review on the effects of street lighting on crime, and it closely follows the methodology of this review technique. Systematic reviews utilize rigorous methods for locating, appraising, and synthesizing evidence from existing evaluation studies, and they are reported with the same level of detail that characterizes high-quality reports of original research. Systematic reviews "essentially take an epidemiological look at the methodology and results sections of a specific population of studies to reach a research-based consensus on a given study topic" (Johnson et al., 2000, p. 35). They have explicit objectives, explicit criteria for including or excluding studies, extensive searches for eligible evaluation studies from all over the world, careful extraction and coding of key features of studies, and a structured and detailed report of the methods and conclusions of the review. All of this contributes greatly to the ease of their interpretation and replication by other researchers. It is beyond the scope of this report to discuss all of the features of systematic reviews, but interested readers should consult key volumes on the topic (see Petticrew and Roberts, 2006; Welsh and Farrington, 2006).

Criteria for Inclusion of Evaluation Studies In selecting evaluations for inclusion in this review, the following criteria were used:

- 1. Street lighting was the focus of the intervention. This included improved street lighting (e.g., increasing brightness) and a range of lighting technologies (e.g., LEDs, smart lights) and applications (e.g., switch-off lighting schemes). For evaluations involving one or more other interventions, only those evaluations in which lighting was the main intervention were included. The determination of what was the main intervention was based on the author identifying it as such or, if the author did not do this, the importance that the report gave to the lighting intervention relative to other interventions.
- 2. The intervention was implemented in a public place. By public place, we mean those places that individuals can make use of or visit in a free and unencumbered way. Typical public places include city and town centers,

parking lots or car parks that are available for public use, public housing communities, residential neighborhoods, and commercial areas. For residential neighborhoods and commercial areas, it is important to note that lighting schemes that are operated in private space (e.g., exterior lighting censors on homes or businesses) are not included.

- 3. There was an outcome measure of crime. The most relevant crime outcomes were property and violent crimes.
- 4. The evaluation design was of high-quality methodologically, with the minimum design involving before-and-after measures of crime in experimental and comparable control areas.
- 5. The total number of crimes in each area before the intervention was at least 20. The main measure of effect size was based on changes in numbers of crimes between the before and after time periods. It was considered that a measure of change based on a N below 20 was potentially misleading. Also, any study with less than 20 crimes before would have insufficient statistical power to detect changes in crime. The criterion of 20 is probably too low, but we were reluctant to exclude studies unless their numbers were clearly inadequate.

Search Strategies

In order to locate studies meeting the inclusion criteria, six search strategies were used:

1. Searches of electronic bibliographic databases: Criminal Justice Abstracts; National Criminal Justice Reference Service (NCJRS) Abstracts; Sociological Abstracts; Educational Resources Information Clearinghouse (ERIC); Government Publications Office Monthly Catalogue (GPO Monthly); Psychology Information (PsychInfo); HeinOnline; Dissertation Abstracts; Social, Pyschological, Educational, and Criminological Trials Register (C2-SPECTR); Google Scholar; and Medline. These 10 electronic databases were selected on the basis of the most comprehensive coverage of criminological, criminal justice, and social and behavioral science literatures. They are also among the top databases recommended by the Campbell Collaboration Crime and Justice Group. The following terms were used to search the 10 databases: street lighting, lighting, illumination, and natural surveillance. When applicable, "crime" and "crime prevention" were added to each of these terms (e.g., street lighting and crime) to narrow the search parameters.

- 2. Searches of reviews of the literature on the effects of street lighting on crime. Three new literature reviews were identified and assessed: Beyer and Ker (2009), Lester (2010), and Struyf (2020).
- 3. Searches of bibliographies of evaluation reports of street lighting studies.
- 4. Forward citation searches using Google Scholar. We used the "cited by" function in Google Scholar to conduct forward citation searches of all of the studies that met our inclusion criteria. We also conducted forward citation searches of the earlier systematic reviews on street lighting.
- 5. Searches of the scholarly networking site ResearchGate. ResearchGate is a scientific collaboration platform that allows researchers to promote and share their published and unpublished works.
- 6. Contacts with leading researchers (see Acknowledgements).

Both published and unpublished reports were considered in these searches. Furthermore, the searches were international in scope and were not limited to the English language. These searches were completed from March to April 2021, and reflect material reported over a 14-year period, between January 2007 and March 2021.

Coding and Protocol

The following key features of the included studies were coded: author and date, outlet (published or not), location, context of intervention, type of intervention (and any secondary interventions), sample size, outcome measure and data source, and evaluation design (with before and after periods of time).

A coding protocol was established by the research team. The first step involved the researchers confirming the criteria for inclusion of studies and the measures to be coded. Next, studies were collected and the coding was carried out by one of the researchers. The researchers met and communicated periodically to discuss the coding of all of the studies and resolve any questions.

Effect Sizes and Meta-Analyses

In an evaluation of the effects of street lighting on crime, the most basic information that is available in most evaluations is as follows:

	Before	After	
Experimental	а	b	
Control	С	d	

where a, b, c, d are numbers of crimes in the experimental area (which is relit after but not before) and the control area.

In their first review of this topic, Farrington and Welsh (2002a) proposed the odds ratio [OR = (a * d)/(b * c)] as an intuitively appealing and meaningful measure of the effects of street lighting on crime. They stated that:

The odds ratio has a very simple and meaningful interpretation. It indicates the proportional change in crime in the control area compared with the experimental area. An odds ratio greater than 1.0 indicates a desirable effect of improved lighting, while an odds ratio less than 1.0 indicates an undesirable effect. In this example, the odds ratio of 1.39 [in Atlanta] indicates that crime increased by 39 per cent in the control area compared with the experimental area. An odds ratio of 1.39 could also indicate that crime decreased by 28 per cent in the experimental area compared with the control area, since the change in the experimental area compared with the control area is the inverse of the odds ratio, or (1/1.39) here. (Farrington and Welsh, 2002a, p. 28)

The variance of the OR is obtained from the following equation:

$$VAR(LOR) = 1/a + 1/b + 1/c + 1/d$$

where LOR = Ln(OR)

Unfortunately, with numbers of crimes rather than numbers of individuals, this equation may underestimate the true variance. Farrington and Welsh (2006, pp. 213-214) noted the following:

This estimate of the variance is based on the assumption that total numbers of crimes (a, b, c, d) have a Poisson distribution. Thirty years of mathematical models of criminal careers (see e.g. Blumstein et al., 1986; Piquero et al., 2003) have been dominated by the assumption that the commission of crimes can be accurately modelled by a Poisson process. If the number of crimes has a Poisson distribution, its variance should be the same as its mean. However, the large number of changing extraneous factors may cause over-dispersion; that is, where the variance of the number of crimes

VAR exceeds the number of crimes N. [The equation] D = VAR/N specifies the over-dispersion factor. Where there is over-dispersion, VAR(LOR) should be multiplied by D. Our best estimate was that the true value of D was about 2. Hence, VAR(LOR) calculated from the usual formula above was doubled in all cases.

Farrington and Welsh (2004) offer a more detailed discussion of the variance in this case.

In their previous report for the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention on the effects of street lighting on crime, Farrington and Welsh (2007) used an over-dispersion equation derived by Farrington et al. (2007) in their analyses of the effects of closed-circuit television (CCTV) on crime:

$$D = .0008 * N + 1.2$$

This was based on the mean and variance of 70 sets of monthly crime figures in the UK. Farrington and Welsh (2007, p. 18) concluded that the mean value of D was about 1.56.

In their Campbell Collaboration review, Welsh and Farrington (2008) used the same equation for D, but now referred to the "Relative Effect Size" (RES) rather than to the OR. We will use RES rather than OR in the current report.

As a current example, monthly crime numbers were available in the evaluation by Davies and Farrington (2020). They compared two areas of Essex (U.K.) in 2006 and 2008: Maldon (where many street lights were switched off in 2007) and Braintree (where there were no changes in street lighting during this time period). They analyzed police data on criminal damage, vehicle crime, burglary, and violence. The D values (measures of over-dispersion based on the ratio of the monthly variance to the monthly mean) were 1.37 for Maldon in 2006, 1.85 for Maldon in 2008, 2.97 for Braintree in 2006, and 2.40 for Braintree in 2008, for an average of 2.15. These D values are overestimates because the monthly variance is inflated by seasonal variations. Nevertheless, in the interests of drawing conservative conclusions, we assumed a D value of 2 in estimating the variance of each effect size.

In deriving weighted mean estimates of the effect of street lighting from several studies (e.g., in the U.K.), we used the Multiplicative Variance Adjustment (MVA) model, described by Farrington and Welsh (2013). The

most commonly used meta-analytic methods are the fixed effects and random effects models, but both have serious flaws. The fixed effects model weights each effect size by the inverse of its variance (thereby appropriately giving more weight to larger studies), but it assumes that each observed effect size is normally distributed about the true effect size. Unfortunately, based on the Q statistic for heterogeneity, it is commonly found that the effect sizes are significantly more heterogeneous than this. In order to decrease heterogeneity, the random effects model adds a constant to the variance of each effect size. But, unfortunately, this often tends to give a similar weight to each effect size in calculating the weighted mean effect size, which is undesirable.

The MVA model overcomes both of these problems by multiplying each VAR(LOR) by Q/df (where df is the number of degrees of freedom, or the number of studies minus 1). The weighted mean effect size is the same as in the fixed effects model, but its variance is greater, because the MVA model exactly adjusts for heterogeneity (yielding Q = df). It also overcomes the problem of adjusting for over-dispersion, because it does not matter whether D is 1.5, 2, or any other value up to Q/df. This is because the weighted mean effect size and its variance will be unchanged. Thus, the MVA model yields the most valid measures of the weighted mean effect size and its variance.

Crime Displacement and Diffusion of Crime Prevention Benefits This review also reports on displacement of crime and diffusion of crime prevention benefits. Displacement is often defined as the unintended increase in targeted crimes in other locations following from the introduction of a crime reduction scheme.³ Reppetto (1976) identified five different forms of displacement: temporal (change in time), tactical (change in method), target (change in victim), territorial (change in place), and functional (change in type of crime). Diffusion of benefits is defined as the unintended decrease in crimes following from a crime reduction scheme, or the "complete reverse" of displacement (Clarke and Weisburd, 1994; see also Johnson et al., 2014).

In order to investigate these topics, the minimum research design should involve one experimental area, one adjacent area, and one non-adjacent comparable control area. If crime decreased in the experimental area, increased in the adjacent area, and stayed constant in the control area, this

_

³ See Barr and Pease (1990) for a discussion of "benign" or desirable effects of displacement.

might be evidence of displacement. If crime decreased in the experimental and adjacent areas and stayed constant or increased in the control area, this might be evidence of diffusion of benefits.

Findings

Figure 1 summarizes the process of identifying, collecting, and screening new studies that met the criteria for inclusion in the systematic review. The search strategies yielded an estimated 10,000 references. Based on a review of titles, 95 studies (74 from electronic bibliographic databases and 21 from other search strategies) were identified as potentially relevant. Upon retrieval and review of abstracts, more than one-half of the studies (n = 50) were excluded, because of an ineligible intervention (n = 24) or outcome measure (n = 14) or because of no impact evaluation (n = 12). The next stage entailed full-text screening of the remaining 45 studies. From these studies, eight met the inclusion criteria. The other 37 studies were excluded for the following reasons: (a) not an impact evaluation (n = 12); (b) ineligible intervention (n = 12); (c) ineligible outcome measure (n = 8); (d) no control area (n = 4); and (e) duplicate sample and analysis (n = 1). With the addition of 13 studies from the first systematic review, the current review reports on the findings of a total of 21 studies.

Estimated 10,000 references 74 studies identified by title 21 studies identified by title through database searches through other search strategies 95 studies retrieved and 50 studies excluded Ineligible intervention (24) abstracts reviewed Ineligible outcome measure (14) Not an impact evaluation (12) 45 studies screened 37 studies excluded (full-text articles and reports) Not an impact evaluation (12) Ineligible intervention (12) Ineligible outcome measure (8) No control area (4) Duplicate sample and analysis (1) 8 studies met inclusion criteria 4 studies could not be included in meta-analysis because requisite data was not available 13 studies from first systematic Total of 21 studies met inclusion criteria (17 studies in meta-analysis)

Figure 1, Flowchart for selection of studies

Details of the Included Studies

Table 1 summarizes key characteristics of the 21 included studies. The studies originated in four countries (U.S., U.K., Brazil, and South Korea), with the vast majority taking place in the U.S. (n = 12) and the U.K. (n = 7). A full two-thirds of the studies (n =14) are more than 20 years old, with the other seven reported in the last six years. There was much variability in the context of intervention, with most of the studies implemented in either residential areas (n = 6) or city centers (n = 6). On the matter of the type of intervention, two-thirds of the studies (n = 14) focused on improved lighting, but only eight specified the degree of improvement in the lighting: by seven times in Milwaukee, five times in Stoke-on-Trent, four times in Atlanta and Chicago (Morrow and Hutton, 2000), three times in Fort Worth, and two times in Portland, Bristol, and Dudley. One study assessed the implementation of 'smart' lighting with adaptive brightness capabilities on city street corners (in San Diego), and another evaluated the impact of

improved access to electricity in rural municipalities (across Brazil). Three studies assessed the absence of lighting through the evaluation of switch-off lighting interventions (n = 2) or street lighting outages (n = 1). Only two of the 21 studies involved other interventions, which are considered secondary to the street lighting intervention.

Table 1, Summary of street lighting evaluations

Author, Publication Date, Location	Context of Intervention	Type of Intervention (Other Interventions)	Sample Size	Outcome Measure and Data Source	Research Design	Results and Displacement/ Diffusion
Atlanta Regional Commission (1974), Atlanta (GA), USA	City center (high robbery)	Improved (4x) street lighting (none)	E=selected streets in census tract 27; C=rest of streets in census tract 27	Crime (robbery, assault, and burglary); police records	Before-after, experimental control; before and after periods = 12 months	Desirable effect; no displacement
Department of Intergovernmental Fiscal Liaison (1974), Milwaukee (WI), USA	Residential and commercial area (older residents)	Improved (7x) street lighting (none)	E=1 area (3.5 miles of streets); C=1 adjacent area	Crime (property and person categories); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 12 months	Desirable effect; some displacement
Inskeep and Goff (1974), Portland (OR), USA	Residential neighborhood (high crime)	Improved (2x) street lighting (none)	E=2 areas; A=2 areas; C= surrounding areas	Crime (robbery, assault, and burglary); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 6 or 11 months	Null effect; displacement and diffusion did not occur
Wright et al. (1974), Kansas City (MO), USA	Residential and commercial areas (high crime)	Improved street lighting (none)	E=129 relit blocks in 4 relit areas; C=600 non-relit blocks in same areas	Crime (violent and property offenses); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 12 months	Desirable effect (for violence); some displacement
Harrisburg Police Department (1976), Harrisburg (PA), USA	Residential neighborhood	Improved street lighting (none)	E=1 high crime area; C=1 adjacent area	Crime (violent and property offenses); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 12 months	Null effect; no displacement

Author, Publication Date, Location	Context of Intervention	Type of Intervention (Other Interventions)	Sample Size	Outcome Measure and Data Source	Research Design	Results and Displacemen t/ Diffusion
Sternhell (1977), New Orleans (LA), USA	Residential and commercial areas	Improved street lighting (none)	E=2 high crime areas; C=2 adjacent areas	Crime (burglary, vehicle theft, and assault); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before period = 51 months, after period = 29 months	Null effect; no displacement
Lewis and Sullivan (1979), Fort Worth (TX), USA	Residential neighborhood	Improved (3x) street lighting (none)	E=1 high crime area; C=1 adjacent area	Crime (total); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 12 months	Desirable effect; possible displacement
Poyner (1991), Dover, UK	Parking garage (in town center)	Improved lighting (at main entrance/ exit) (fencing, office constructed)	E=1 parking garage; C=2 open parking lots close to E	Crime (total and theft of and from vehicles); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 24 months	Desirable effect (for theft of vehicles); no displacement
Shaftoe (1994), Bristol, UK	Residential neighborhood	Improved (2x) street lighting (none)	E=2 police beats; C=2 adjacent police beats	Crime (total); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 12 months	Desirable effect; displacement and diffusion not measured
Poyner and Webb (1997), Birmingham, UK	City center market	Improved lighting (none)	E=1 market; C=2 markets	Thefts; police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 12 months (6 months in each of 2 years)	Desirable effect; no displacement and some diffusion
Painter and Farrington (1997), Dudley, UK	Local authority housing estate	Improved (2x) street lighting (none)	E=1 housing estate; C=1 adjacent estate	Crime (total and types of offenses); victim survey and self- reports	Before-after, experimental- control and statistical analyses; before and after periods = 12 months	Desirable effect; no displacement

Author, Publication Date, Location	Context of Intervention	Type of Intervention (Other Interventions)	Sample Size	Outcome Measure and Data Source	Research Design	Results and Displacemen t/ Diffusion
Quinet and Nunn (1998), Indianapolis (IN), USA	Residential neighborhood	Improved street lighting (police initiatives)	E=2 multi- block areas; C= 2 areas with no new lights	Calls for service (violent and property crime); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 7-10 months	Null effect; no displacement
Painter and Farrington (1999), Stoke- on-Trent, UK	Local authority housing estate	Improved (5x) street lighting (none)	E=1 housing estate; A=2 adjacent estates; C=2 non-adjacent estates	Crime (total and types of offenses); victim survey	Before-after, experimental- control and statistical analyses; before and after periods = 12 months	Desirable effect; diffusion, no displacement
Morrow and Hutton (2000), Chicago (IL), USA	City center (high crime)	Improved (4x) lighting in alleys (none)	E=1 multi- block area; C=1 non- adjacent multi- block area	Crime (total and types of offenses); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 6 months	No effect; displacement and diffusion not measured
Perkins et al. (2015), UK	Local authority areas in England and Wales	Switch-off lighting (off permanently), part-night lighting (off 12am-6am), white lights/LEDs, and dimming lights (none)	62 local authorities (Middle Super Output Areas, approx. 3200 households each)	Crime (burglary, theft of or from a vehicle, robbery, and violence); police records and victim survey data	Controlled- interrupted time series analysis; study period = 36 months	Mixed effects (white light and dimming weakly associated with reductions in total crime); displacement and diffusion not measured
Arvate et al. (2018), Brazil	Local municipalities	Improved access to electricity in municipalities with less than 85% coverage (none)	5,457 municipalities (approx. 20,000 residents each)	Homicide (homicides per 100,000 residents); hospital records	Panel design with instrumental variables (compares homicide rates in 2000 to rates in 2010 across eligible and noneligible municipalities)	Desirable effect; displacement and diffusion not measured

Author, Publication Date, Location	Context of Intervention	Type of Intervention (Other Interventions)	Sample Size	Outcome Measure and Data Source	Research Design	Results and Displacemen t/ Diffusion
Kang and Yeom (2019), Seoul, South Korea	Single autonomous city district	Installation of LED street lights (none)	E=7 multi- block areas; C=7 adjacent multi-block areas	Crime (theft, violence, and sexual violence); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 12 months	Desirable effect; some displacement
Mihale-Wilson et al. (2019), San Diego (CA), USA	City center	Smart lights installed at experimental street corners (none)	E=14 street corners; C=78 street corners	Crime (total and types of offenses); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 6 months	Desirable effect; displacement and diffusion not measured
Davies and Farrington (2020), Essex, UK	Local council districts	Part-night lighting (off 11.30 pm to 5.30 am) (none)	E=1 district (Maldon); C=1 district (Braintree)	Crime (burglary, criminal damage, vehicle crime, and violence); police records	Before-after, experimental- control; before and after periods = 36 months	Desirable effect (for burglary and vehicle crime); displacement and diffusion not measured
Chalfin et al. (2021a), New York City (NY), USA	Residential neighborhoods (high crime)	397 temporary lighting towers installed in experimental areas (none)	E=40 public housing developments; C=40 non-adjacent public housing developments	Crime (murder, robbery, felony assault, burglary, grand larceny, motor vehicle theft); police records	Randomized controlled experiment; before period = 24 months, after period = 6 months	Desirable effect; displacement and diffusion did not occur
Chalfin et al. (2021b), Chicago (IL), USA	City streets with lighting outages	Minor outages (1-2 lights out) and major outages (more than 2 lights out) (none)	368,000 outages at ~50,000 street segments over 2,808 days (8 years)	Crime (violent crimes, property crimes, robbery, assault, and motor vehicle theft); police records	Natural experiment comparing crime before and after repair of lighting outage; before period = up to 7 days, after period = 4	No effect; some displacement , no diffusion

Notes: E = experimental; C = control; A = adjacent; x = times increase in lighting.

There was a fair amount of variability in sample size and the (geographical or spatial) unit of analysis, which included high crime areas, police beats, housing estates or public housing developments, and municipalities. Nearly

all of the included studies used police records as a measure of crime (n = 17). Three studies used victim surveys as the measure of crime, one in combination with police records (Perkins et al., 2015) and another with self-reported delinquency (Painter and Farrington, 2001a). Arvate et al. (2018) used hospital records as a measure of homicide. All of the studies used high-quality designs to evaluate the impact of street lighting on crime, and among the eight new studies was the first randomized controlled experiment of street lighting (Chalfin et al., 2021a).

The time periods during which the effects of street lighting were investigated were usually quite short. Only four of the studies had time periods greater than 12 months before and after the intervention: Sternhell (1977) in New Orleans studied 51 months before and 29 months after; Poyner (1991) in Dover studied 24 months before and 24 months after; and Perkins et al. (2015) in the UK and Davies and Farrington (2020) in Essex studied 36 months before and 36 months after. Only Davies and Farrington (2020) reported the effects in different time periods. Comparing 12 months before with 12 months after, switching off street lighting overnight led to increases in burglary and vehicle crime but to decreases in violence. Comparing 36 months before with 36 months after, switching off street lighting still led to increases in vehicle crime, but the changes in other types of crime were no longer significant. More research is clearly needed on whether the effects of street lighting persist or wear off over longer time periods.

Narrative Synthesis of Effects of the Eight New Studies
As shown in Table 1, five of the eight new studies found that that street
lighting interventions were effective in preventing crime (Brazil, Seoul, San
Diego, Essex, and New York City), two studies found that lighting had no
significant effect on crime (both Chicago studies), and the other study
reported mixed effects across a wide range of crimes (United Kingdom).
The first Chicago study (Morrow and Hutton, 2000) evaluated the effects of
improved lighting in alleys on multiple crime types. Crime counts were
compared across two multi-block areas (one experimental and one control)
six months before and six months after lighting had been improved in alleys
within the experimental area. Violent crimes increased by 31.6% (57 to 75)
in the experimental area and by 1.3% (75 to 76) in the control area. Property
crimes increased in both conditions: by 76.9% (13 to 23) in the experimental
area and by 37.5% (16 to 22) in the control area. Crimes during the nighttime hours increased by 40.0% in the experimental area (205 to 287) and by

19.3% in the control area (166 to 198), while crimes during the daylight hours decreased by 20.8% (240 to 190) in the experimental area and by 23.0% (365 to 281) in the control area. Overall, improved lighting in alleys in Chicago did not lead to a reduction in crimes, and increases in crimes in the experimental area compared to the control area were not significant.

In the United Kingdom study (Perkins et al., 2015), which was carried out across England and Wales, reduced street lighting was found to have an overall non-significant effect on crime. Three of the four lighting adaptations (permanent switching-off lighting, part-night lighting, and dimmed lighting) reduced lighting on road segments, and the other improved lighting through the installation of LEDs (Light-Emitting Diodes or white light). An interrupted controlled time series design was used to estimate the association between the proportion of total road/street coverage of each lighting intervention (in kilometers) and crime in 62 local authorities over the 36-month study period.

Based on rate ratios (RR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI), which indicate the expected change in crime if 100% of roads in an area had one of the four lighting adaptations, the authors found that dimmed lighting (RR = 0.84, CI: 0.70-1.02) and white light (RR = 0.89, CI: 0.77-1.03) were weakly associated with reductions in total crime. Switching-off (RR = 0.11, CI: 0.01-2.75) and part-night lighting (RR = 0.96, CI: 0.86-1.06) were found to be not associated with changes in total crime. There was some evidence that part-night lighting may increase robberies (RR = 1.48, CI: 0.99-2.21) and dimmed lighting may decrease total violent crimes (RR = 0.78, CI: 0.60-1.01).

The study in Brazil (Arvate et al., 2018) evaluated the impact of an electrification program designed to improve street lighting coverage in rural municipalities on homicide rates in those communities. Using the program's eligibility criterion of municipalities with less than 85% household electricity access (in the year 2000) to approximate the prevalence of street lighting, electricity coverage and homicide rates (in the years 2000 and 2010) were compared across eligible and non-eligible municipalities (5,457 municipalities were included in the sample). On average, electricity coverage increased from 86% to 97%.

The use of instrumental variables and a regression discontinuity design allowed an assessment of the effects of the electrification program on homicide rates (measured using hospital records). After dividing the country into five macro-regions (North, Northeast, Southeast, South, and Midwest), the electrification program was found to be primarily concentrated in municipalities in the North and Northeast regions, where coverage had been lowest in 2000 and increased the most between 2000 and 2010. On average, the eligible municipalities experienced a reduction of 91.76 homicides on public streets and 17.61 homicides in hospitals (per 100,000 inhabitants). The authors suggest that electrification may have a greater desirable impact on homicide rates in municipalities with large rural populations, such as those in the Northeast region, than in those that had high levels of electrification prior to 2000.

The study in Seoul, South Korea (Kang and Yeom, 2019), compared crime counts across 14 multi-block residential areas (seven experimental and seven control) 12 months before and 12 months after the installation of LEDs in the experimental areas. The authors found that night-time crimes decreased by 4.3% (299 to 286) in the experimental areas and increased by 9.1% (471 to 514) in the control areas. Regarding specific crime types, thefts decreased by 33.6% (128 to 85) in experimental areas and increased by 6.6% (167 to 178) in control areas; conversely, violent crimes increased in both conditions: by 25.5% (145 to 182) in experimental areas and by 29.0% (245 to 316) in control areas. It is important to note that only the decrease in thefts reached statistical significance. The authors also found that some crime was displaced from the centers of experimental areas (where most of the lighting interventions were implemented) toward their boundaries.

In the San Diego study (Mihale-Wilson et al., 2019), smart lights with adaptive brightness capabilities were found to produce a significant reduction in crimes. Smart lights were installed on 14 street corners within a single multi-block area in downtown San Diego, representing the experimental condition. The remainder of the street corners in this area (n = 78) maintained their regular lighting and served as the control condition. Total crimes and specific crime types (including property and violent crimes) at experimental and control corners were compared six months before and six months after the implementation of the smart lights. It was found that total crimes (night and day) decreased by 52.8% (163 to 77) at experimental corners, with a smaller decrease of 2.5% (595 to 580) at control corners.

Night-time crimes decreased by 23.8% (42 to 32) at experimental corners and increased by 57.6% (217 to 342) at control corners. Property crimes (occurring at night) decreased by 20.0% (10 to 8) in experimental areas and increased by 79.2% (53 to 95) in control areas. Violent crimes decreased in both experimental and control areas.

In the study in Essex, England (Davies and Farrington, 2020), street lights were switched off in the experimental area and left on in the control area. Considered a part-night lighting intervention, lights were turned off in the experimental area between 11.30 p.m. and 5.30 a.m. Monthly counts of several crime types were compared across two adjacent council districts (one experimental and one control) 36 months before and 36 months after the implementation of the intervention. The results showed that switching off the street lights had undesirable effects on burglary and vehicle crimes but desirable effects on violent crimes. For example, based on the mean per 1,000 residents, the authors found that vehicle crimes decreased by 2.7% (26.0 to 25.3) in the experimental area, but decreased by 29.0% (28.6 to 20.3) in the control area. Another analysis focused on the period of 12 months before and 12 months after the intervention, finding that burglaries decreased by 12.8% (19.5 to 17.0) in the experimental area, but decreased by 30.0% (28.4 to 20.0) in the control area. However, violence decreased by 14.7% (58.5 to 49.9) in the experimental area, but increased by 7.4% (60.9 to 65.4) in the control area. Davies and Farrington (2020) suggested that the switching off of street lighting might have deterred people from going out at night, resulting in fewer violent incidents. The authors found no evidence of crime displacement or diffusion of crime prevention benefits.

The New York City study (Chalfin et al., 2021a) represents the first randomized controlled experiment of a street lighting intervention. A total of 80 public housing developments that were identified as high-priority by the New York City Housing Authority were randomly assigned to experimental and control conditions. Temporary lighting towers (a minimum of two per housing development) were installed in the experimental areas between February and March of 2016, and the towers remained illuminated during all night-time hours for six subsequent months.

In order to evaluate the effects of the lighting intervention on crime, the average count of Index⁴ crimes occurring between March and August in 2011 to 2015 (a total of 24 months before implementation) were compared with the period of March to August in 2016 (a total of six months after implementation). It was found that the experimental area experienced a 35% reduction in outdoor night-time crimes, which equated to a reduction of approximately 4% in total Index crimes in the housing developments. The authors also found no evidence of crime displacement.

The most recent study in Chicago (Chalfin et al., 2021b) evaluated the short-term impact of street light outages on crime at city street segments. Based on the knowledge that the repair and maintenance of street lights are a municipal responsibility, and that they tend to be repaired very quickly in most cities, the study examined changes in reported crimes at street segments for up to seven days before and four days after a street light is repaired. Using crime records and 311 call data from the Chicago Police Department over a period of eight years, it was found that street segments experienced a small and non-significant increase in total crimes (2%), violent crimes (1%), and property crimes (1%). The authors found some evidence of crime displacement.

Meta-Analysis

Table 2 summarizes the results of the 17 studies that provided the requisite data for inclusion in the meta-analysis. This shows the relative effect size (RES) for total crime in each study plus its 90% confidence interval and statistical significance. It can be seen that only five studies (Portland, New Orleans, Indianapolis, Chicago [Morrow and Hutton, 2000], and Essex) had a RES less than 1.0, meaning that street lighting was followed by an increase in crime, and in no case was this increase significant. The other 12 studies had a RES greater than 1.0, meaning that street lighting was followed by a decrease in crime, and in seven studies this decrease was significant (or nearly so). For example, in San Diego, there were 163 crimes in the experimental area before the street lighting intervention and 77 after, while there were 595 crimes in the control area before and 580 after. These numbers yielded RES = 2.06 (CI: 1.46-2.93, p = .0003), indicating a significant and highly desirable effect of street lighting on crime.

-

⁴ Part I Index crimes include murder and non-negligent manslaughter, robbery, felony assault, burglary, grand larceny, and motor vehicle theft.

Table 2, Effects of street lighting on total crime

-	RES	90% Confidence Interval	Z Score	P Value
US/SK N Studies				
Portland	0.94	0.76-1.16	-0.47	n.s.
Kansas City	1.24	0.90-1.72	1.10	n.s.
Harrisburg	1.02	0.71-1.48	0.10	n.s.
New Orleans	0.99	0.85-1.15	-0.14	n.s.
Seoul	1.15	0.90-1.47	0.95	n.s.
US ND Studies				
Atlanta	1.39	0.98-1.96	1.57	.058
Milwaukee	1.37	1.01-1.86	1.67	.047
Fort Worth	1.38	0.91-2.11	1.27	n.s.
Indianapolis	0.75	0.43-1.29	-0.88	n.s.
Chicago (2000)	0.99	0.80-1.23	-0.04	n.s.
San Diego	2.06	1.46-2.93	3.41	.0003
UK ND Studies				
Dover	1.14	0.56-2.33	0.30	n.s.
Bristol	1.35	1.21-1.50	4.67	.0001
Birmingham	3.82	2.07-7.05	3.60	.0002
Dudley	1.44	1.11-1.86	2.30	.011
Stoke-on-Trent	1.71	1.07-2.75	1.89	.029
Essex	0.98	0.88-1.10	-0.23	n.s.
Summary Results				
5 US/SK N studies	1.03	0.95-1.11	0.59	n.s.
6 US ND studies	1.25	1.02-1.53	1.81	.035
6 UK ND studies	1.21	1.03-1.42	1.98	.024
10 US studies	1.10	0.98-1.23	1.29	.099
12 ND studies	1.22	1.09-1.37	2.85	.002
All 17 studies	1.16	1.06-1.27	2.78	.003

Notes: Chicago (2000) is by Morrow and Hutton (2000); US = United States; SK = South Korea; UK = United Kingdom; N = only night crimes measured; ND = night and day crimes measured; RES = relative effect size; n.s. = non-significant; p values are one-tailed.

It is important to note that most values of RES are based on similar calculations. However, in Essex, street lights were switched off in the experimental area. Therefore, the lights were on in the before period and off in the after period. There were 1359 crimes in the experimental area before and 1111 after, compared with 3489 crimes in the control area before and 2897 after. In order to measure the effect of this intervention the usual

formula was inverted, so that RES = (1111 * 3489)/(1359 * 2897) = 0.98 (CI: 0.88-1.10, n.s.), indicating no overall effects on crime of the switching off of street lights. It is also noteworthy that all numbers of crimes in Table 2 were based on police records, except in the Dudley and Stoke-on-Trent studies, where they were based on victim reports.

Table 2 also shows the overall effect of street lighting interventions on crime. In pooling the effects of the 17 studies, it was found that street lighting had a significant desirable effect on total crime, with a weighted mean RES = 1.16 (CI: 1.06-1.17, p = .003). This means that crimes increased by 16% after street lighting in control areas compared with experimental areas or, conversely, crimes decreased by 14% (1/1.16) in experimental areas compared with control areas. Compared with our prior systematic review (Farrington and Welsh, 2007), this represents a sizeable reduction (from 21% to 14%) in the effectiveness of street lighting in preventing crime. This is largely accounted for by variability in street lighting interventions (improved street lighting was the focus of all 13 studies in the prior review) and a more conservative meta-analytic approach used in the present review. As in the prior review, this review found that the desirable effects of street lighting interventions were greater in studies that measured both night and day crimes than in studies that only measured night crimes (see Table 2). For the 12 night/day studies, RES = 1.22 (CI: 1.09-1.37, p = .002), meaning that crimes decreased by 18% (1/1.22) in experimental areas compared with control areas. In contrast, for the five night only studies, RES = 1.03 (CI: 0.95-1.11, n.s.), indicating a non-significant 3% (1/1.03) decrease in crimes. This suggests that a theory of street lighting focusing on its role in increasing community pride and informal social control may be more plausible than a theory focusing on increased surveillance or deterrence.

For the two main countries in which street lighting interventions have been evaluated, it was found that desirable effects were greater in U.K. studies than in U.S. studies (see Table 2). For the six U.K. studies, RES = 1.21 (CI: 1.03-1.42, p = .024). For the 10 U.S. studies, RES = 1.10 (CI: 0.98-1.23, p = .099). However, a like-with-like comparison of the night/day studies for the two countries (n = 6 for each country) shows quite similar desirable effects of street lighting interventions on crime: U.K. RES = 1.21 (CI: 1.03-1.42, p = .024) versus U.S. RES = 1.25 (CI: 1.02-1.53, p = .035).

It was also possible to use meta-analytic techniques to investigate the effects of street lighting interventions on violent and property crimes, the two main types of crimes that were measured in the studies. Violent crimes were measured in 13 studies, and property crimes were measured in 15 studies. Table 3 shows that street lighting interventions were followed by a significant reduction in property crimes (RES = 1.14, CI: 1.03-1.27, p = .018), but not in violent crimes (RES = 0.99, CI: 0.87-1.13, n.s.). Two points are noteworthy about this effect on property crimes. This significant desirable effect closely approximates the overall effect of street lighting interventions on total crime (RES = 1.16, CI: 1.06-1.27, p = .003; see Table 2), suggesting that the overall effect on crime may be largely a function of street lighting's impact on property crimes. Also, as shown in Table 3, the effects on property crimes does not change considerably when one study (Birmingham; RES = 3.82, CI: 2.07-7.05, p = .0002), which could be considered an outlier, is excluded from the analysis. Here, RES = 1.12 (CI: 1.03-1.21, p = .011) for the effects of the other 14 studies on property crimes.

Table 3, Effects of street lighting on violent and property crimes

RES	90% Confidence Interval	Z Score	P Value
1.04	0.78-1.37	0.22	n.s.
1.79	1.12-2.86 2.04		.021
0.81	0.44-1.50	-0.56	n.s.
0.86	0.64-1.16	-0.82	n.s.
0.98	0.72-1.34	-0.09	n.s.
1.20	0.80-1.80	0.74	n.s.
1.09	0.42-2.83 0.15		n.s.
1.08	0.73-1.59 0.31		n.s.
2.01	1.00-4.05	1.64	.050
0.48	0.20-1.16	-1.36	.087
1.77	1.09-2.89	1.93	.027
1.89	0.49-7.31	0.77	n.s.
0.79	0.65-0.95	-2.05	.020
0.99	0.87-1.13	-0.11	n.s.
0.83	0.60-1.14	-0.97	n.s.
			.029
			n.s.
		0.11	n.s.
0.68	0.35-1.32	-0.96	n.s.
1.42	0.72-2.80	0.85	n.s.
1.57	1.06-2.35	1.87	.031
1.33	0.97-1.81	1.50	.067
1.59	0.97-2.61	1.55	.061
1.11	0.97-1.27	1.26	n.s.
1.14	0.56-2.33	0.30	n.s.
3.82	2.07-7.05	3.60	.0002
1.14	1.03-1.27	2.10	.018
1.12	1.03-1.21	2.29	.011
	1.04 1.79 0.81 0.86 0.98 1.20 1.09 1.08 2.01 0.48 1.77 1.89 0.79 0.99 0.83 0.88 1.14 1.03 1.61 1.47 1.03 0.68 1.42 1.57 1.33 1.59 1.11 1.14 3.82 1.14	1.04 0.78-1.37 1.79 1.12-2.86 0.81 0.44-1.50 0.86 0.64-1.16 0.98 0.72-1.34 1.20 0.80-1.80 1.09 0.42-2.83 1.08 0.73-1.59 2.01 1.00-4.05 0.48 0.20-1.16 1.77 1.09-2.89 1.89 0.49-7.31 0.79 0.65-0.95 0.99 0.87-1.13 0.83 0.60-1.14 0.88 0.56-1.39 1.14 0.71-1.82 1.03 0.87-1.23 1.61 1.06-2.42 1.47 0.76-2.84 1.03 0.69-1.52 0.68 0.35-1.32 1.42 0.72-2.80 1.57 1.06-2.35 1.33 0.97-1.81 1.59 0.97-2.61 1.11 0.97-1.27 1.14 0.56-2.33 3.82 2.07-7.05 1.14 1.03-1.27	1.04 0.78-1.37 0.22 1.79 1.12-2.86 2.04 0.81 0.44-1.50 -0.56 0.86 0.64-1.16 -0.82 0.98 0.72-1.34 -0.09 1.20 0.80-1.80 0.74 1.09 0.42-2.83 0.15 1.08 0.73-1.59 0.31 2.01 1.00-4.05 1.64 0.48 0.20-1.16 -1.36 1.77 1.09-2.89 1.93 1.89 0.49-7.31 0.77 0.79 0.65-0.95 -2.05 0.99 0.87-1.13 -0.11 0.83 0.60-1.14 -0.97 0.88 0.56-1.39 -0.46 1.14 0.71-1.82 0.45 1.03 0.87-1.23 0.31 1.61 1.06-2.42 1.89 1.47 0.76-2.84 0.96 1.03 0.69-1.52 0.11 0.68 0.35-1.32 -0.96 1.42 0.72-2.80 0.85 1.57 1.06-2.35 1.87

Notes: Chicago (2000) is by Morrow and Hutton (2000); RES = relative effect size; n.s. = non-significant; p values are one-tailed.

Crime Displacement and Diffusion of Crime Prevention Benefits As shown in Table 1, 15 of the 21 included studies investigated for potential crime displacement, diffusion of crime prevention benefits, or both. In each case, the focus was on geographical or spatial displacement or diffusion, with 3 studies (Seoul, New York City, and Chicago [Chalfin et al., 2021b]) also examining temporal displacement, diffusion, or both. Of these 15 studies, 10 reported that displacement did not occur, and five reported that it was evident to some extent. Five of these studies assessed the potential for diffusion as well as displacement, with two studies (Birmingham and Stokeon-Trent) reporting some evidence for diffusion of crime prevention benefits. Disappointingly, only three of the 15 studies (Portland, Stoke-on-Trent, and New York City) used the minimum design to investigate these topics—by including one experimental area, one adjacent area, and one non-adjacent comparable control area. Each of these studies reported no evidence of crime displacement.

Cost-Benefit Analyses

Five of the studies carried out cost-benefit analyses. Painter and Farrington (2001b) estimated that, in Dudley, the cost savings from reduced crimes after one year totaled £339,186, while the extra cost of the improved lighting was £54,815. This yielded a benefit-to-cost ratio of 6.2 to 1. More reasonably, assuming that the capital cost of the improved lighting was paid off over 20 years, the benefit-to-cost ratio was 74 to 1. In the similar study in Stoke-on-Trent, the cost savings from reduced crimes after one year totaled £188,170, while the extra cost of the improved lighting was £78,173. This yielded a benefit-to-cost ratio of 2.4 to 1. More reasonably, assuming that the capital cost of the improved lighting was paid off over 20 years, the benefit-to-cost ratio was 24 to 1. Chalfin et al. (2019) in New York City also carried out a cost-benefit analysis and estimated that, over a 10-year period, the benefit-to-cost ratio of improved lighting (based on reduced crimes) was 4 to 1.

The other two studies carried out a cost-benefit analysis of the effects of partnight lighting, but their results are somewhat inconsistent. In their quasiexperimental analysis, Davies and Farrington (2020) found that switching off lighting from 11.30 p.m. to 5.30 a.m. led to an increase in burglary and vehicle crimes but to a decrease in violence. Because the cost of violence is much greater than the cost of burglary and vehicle crimes, they estimated that part-night lighting saved £43,685 per year in crime costs, as well as £70,000 per year in energy costs. In their interrupted time series analysis, Perkins et al. (2015) concluded in their abstract that "Overall, there was no evidence that reduced street lighting was associated with crime". However, they found that switching off street lighting from 12.00 p.m. to 6.00 a.m. led to decreases in road collisions, burglary, vehicle crimes, and carbon

emissions, but to increases in robbery and violence. They estimated that, over five years, part-night lighting cost £74,754 more than maintaining the street lighting, but had total benefits of £2,029,519, yielding a benefit-to-cost ratio of 27 to 1.

In summary, the three evaluations of the effects of improved street lighting show that its benefits (in terms of reduced crimes) outweigh its costs. The two studies of part-night lighting are inconsistent in finding different effects on different types of crimes, but overall they suggest that the benefits of part-night lighting outweigh its costs. Clearly, more cost-benefit analyses of street lighting are needed.

Discussion and Conclusions

In the first update of our systematic review, representing a full 6 years (from January 2001 to December 2006; Farrington and Welsh, 2007), we reported that research on the effects of street lighting on crime "appears to have come to a standstill" (p. 25). This was based on two factors: (a) not finding any new study that met the criteria for inclusion in the systematic review; and (b) only finding a total of two evaluations of street lighting during this period of time (both were excluded for not meeting one criterion or another).

This is no longer the case. As we find in the current update of the systematic review, there has been a renewed interest in evaluation research on street lighting and crime. Of the eight new studies that met our inclusion criteria, seven were reported since 2015. In addition, many more evaluations of street lighting interventions were identified that did not meet the inclusion criteria and thus were excluded (covering the full 14-year period of the current review). It seems that this uptick in evaluation research is closely tied to new developments in and applications of street lighting technology.

Based on the full complement of studies that met our inclusion criteria (n = 21), street lighting continues to be an effective intervention in preventing crime in public places. In pooling the effects of the 17 studies that could be included in the meta-analysis, we find that street lighting led to a significant 14% decrease in crime in experimental areas compared with comparable control areas. While not every study was effective in preventing crime, desirable effects of street lighting interventions were greater in studies that measured both night and day crimes than in studies that only measured night crimes. This translates to a significant 18% decrease in crime for night/day studies compared to a non-significant 3% decrease in crime for night only studies. These findings suggest that a theory of street lighting focusing on its role in increasing community pride and informal social control may be more plausible than a theory focusing on increased surveillance or deterrence.

It was also possible to investigate the effects of street lighting interventions on violent and property crimes, the two main types of crimes that were measured in the studies. Street lighting interventions were followed by a significant decrease in property crimes (12%), but not in violent crimes. This effect on property crimes closely approximates the overall effect of street

lighting interventions on total crimes (14%), suggesting that the overall effect on crime may be largely a function of street lighting's impact on property crimes. Also important was that a large proportion of the studies (15 of 21) investigated potential crime displacement, diffusion of crime prevention benefits, or both, with the finding that displacement was somewhat infrequent. Finally, cost-benefit analyses of improved lighting suggested that the benefits (in terms of fewer crimes) outweighed the costs, but similar analyses of part-night lighting also suggested that this had benefits.

Directions for Research

Many of the recommendations that we made 14 years ago for research on the effects of street lighting on crime (Farrington and Welsh, 2007) are still needed today. For example, future evaluation studies should include several experimental areas and several adjacent and non-adjacent comparable control areas. Adjacent areas are needed to investigate crime displacement and diffusion of crime prevention benefits. The use of several areas would make it more possible to establish boundary conditions under which street lighting interventions had greater or lesser effects. Ideally, a large-scale national, multi-site evaluation of the effects of street lighting on crime is needed, perhaps similar to the Home Office evaluation of CCTV (Farrington et al., 2007). In addition, a long time series of crimes should be studied to investigate pre-existing crime trends, as well as the extent to which any effects of street lighting interventions persist or wear off over time. Several of the new studies included in the current review made an effort to address one or both of these needs (Perkins et al., 2015; Arvate et al., 2018; Davies and Farrington, 2020; Chalfin et al., 2021a), but there is yet little evidence of longer-term desirable effects of street lighting interventions on crime.

It would also be highly desirable for researchers to carry out benefit-cost analyses of street lighting interventions. This would allow for a number of key policy questions to be addressed, such as: Do the monetary benefits to society from decreased crime rates outweigh the monetary costs of implementing and maintaining street lighting projects? To whom do the monetary benefits (or costs) accrue? Previous research (Welsh et al., 2015) has shown that situational crime prevention in general is an economically efficient strategy in preventing crime.

The one area where there has been a noticeable improvement in research on street lighting (especially in the last half-dozen years) is in the use of high-

quality evaluation designs. This includes the first randomized controlled experiment of street lighting (Chalfin et al., 2021a), a natural experiment drawing on lighting outages and repairs (Chalfin et al., 2021b), and other high-quality quasi-experimental designs. We hope that this represents the beginning of a trend that continues for many years to come.

Directions for Policy

Compared to past years, it would seem that an even stronger case can be made today for street lighting interventions to be part of national and local crime prevention policy. A larger body of high-quality evaluation research, implemented in a range of high-crime public places, some evidence of value for money, and the enduring impact on crime, especially property crimes, all point to the policy significance of street lighting interventions.

It is important to note that this conclusion is based on street lighting as a stand-alone intervention. In the current review, only two of the 21 studies involved other or secondary interventions. Other research demonstrates the effectiveness of street lighting as a secondary intervention (e.g., combined with CCTV cameras) (Piza et al., 2019) or as part of a larger package of situational crime prevention measures (Eck and Guerette, 2014).

Yet another key factor that needs to be weighed in policy decisions about the use of street lighting for crime prevention is concerns about social costs. Research on the social costs of the different types of situational crime prevention that perform a surveillance function (e.g., CCTV, defensible space, place managers, street lighting) identifies street lighting as the least intrusive and exclusionary (Welsh and Farrington, 2009; Welsh et al., 2015). It does not violate anyone's privacy, infringe on civil liberties, or contribute to the social exclusion of groups. It would seem that street lighting for crime prevention has much to offer to law-abiding citizens, policymakers, and legislators.

References

References marked with an asterisk (*) indicate studies included in the systematic review.

Angel, S. (1968). Discouraging crime through city planning. Working Paper, No. 5. Berkeley, CA: University of California.

*Arvate, Paulo, Filipe O. Falsete, Felipe G. Ribeiro, and André P. Souza (2018). Lighting and homicides: Evaluating the effect of an electrification policy in rural Brazil on violent crime reduction. Journal of Quantitative Criminology, 34, 1047-1078.

Atkins, Stephen, Sohail Husain, and Angela Storey (1991). The influence of street lighting on crime and fear of crime. Crime Prevention Unit Paper, No. 28. London: Home Office.

*Atlanta Regional Commission (1974). Street light project: Final evaluation report. Atlanta, GA: Atlanta Regional Commission.

Barr, Robert, and Ken Pease (1990). Crime placement, displacement, and deflection. Crime and Justice: A Review of Research, 12, 277-318.

Beyer, Fiona R., and Katherine Ker (2009). Street lighting for preventing road traffic injuries. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 1. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004728.pub2.

Blumstein, Alfred, Jacqueline Cohen, Jeffrey A. Roth, and Christy A. Visher (Eds.) (1986). *Criminal careers and "career criminals"* (2 vols.). Washington, DC: National Academy Press.

Chalfin, Aaron, Benjamin Hansen, Jason Lerner, and Lucie Parker (2019). Reducing crime through environmental design: Evidence from a randomized experiment of street lighting in New York City. Working Paper, No. 25798. Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research.

*Chalfin, Aaron, Benjamin Hansen, Jason Lerner, and Lucie Parker (2021a). Reducing crime through environmental design: Evidence from a randomized experiment of street lighting in New York City. Journal of Quantitative Criminology. DOI: 10.1007/s10940-020-09490-6.

*Chalfin, Aaron, Jacob Kaplan, and Michael LaForest (2021b). Street light outages, public safety and crime attraction. Journal of Quantitative Criminology. DOI: 10.1007/s10940-021-09519-4.

Clarke, Ronald V. (1995). Situational crime prevention. In Michael Tonry and David P. Farrington (Eds.), Building a safer society: Strategic approaches to crime prevention (pp. 91-150). Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

Clarke, Ronald V., and David Weisburd (1994). Diffusion of crime control benefits: Observations on the reverse of displacement. In Ronald V. Clarke (Ed.), Crime Prevention Studies, vol. 2 (pp. 165-183). Monsey, NY: Criminal Justice Press.

Cohen, Lawrence E., and Marcus Felson (1979). Social change and crime rate trends: A routine activity approach. American Sociological Review, 44, 588-608.

Cornish, Derek B., and Ronald V. Clarke (2003). Opportunities, precipitators and criminal decisions: A reply to Wortley's critique of situational crime prevention. In Martha J. Smith and Derek B. Cornish (Eds.), Theory for practice in situational crime prevention. Crime Prevention Studies, vol. 16 (pp. 41-96). Monsey, NY: Criminal Justice Press.

Coumarelos, Christine (2001). An evaluation of the Safe City Strategy in Central Sydney. Sydney, Australia: New South Wales Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research.

- *Davies, Matthew W., and David P. Farrington (2020). An examination of the effects on crime of switching off street lighting. Criminology and Criminal Justice, 20, 339-357.
- *Department of Intergovernmental Fiscal Liaison (1974). Final report—Milwaukee High Intensity Street Lighting Project. Milwaukee, WI: Author.

Eck, John E., and Rob T. Guerette (2014). Place-based crime prevention: Theory, evidence, and policy. In Brandon C. Welsh and David P. Farrington (Eds.), The Oxford handbook of crime prevention (pp. 354-383). New York: Oxford University Press.

Evensen, Paul E. (2010). Experimentally examining the effects of a neighborhood intervention to reduce theft in multiple city neighborhoods. Unpublished doctoral dissertation. Lawrence, KS: University of Kansas.

Farrington, David P., Martin Gill, Sam J. Waples, and Javier Argomaniz (2007). The effects of closed-circuit television on crime: Meta-analysis of an English national quasi-experimental multi-site evaluation. Journal of Experimental Criminology, 3, 21-38.

Farrington, David P., and Brandon C. Welsh (2002a). Effects of improved street lighting on crime: A systematic review. Home Office Research Study, No. 251. London: Home Office.

Farrington, David P., and Brandon C. Welsh (2002b). Improved street lighting and crime prevention. Justice Quarterly, 19, 313-342.

Farrington, David P., and Brandon C. Welsh (2004). Measuring the effects of improved street lighting on crime: A reply to Dr. Marchant. British Journal of Criminology, 44, 448-467.

Farrington, David P., and Brandon C. Welsh (2006). Improved street lighting. In Brandon C. Welsh and David P. Farrington (Eds.), Preventing crime: What works for children, offenders, victims, and places (pp. 209-224). New York: Springer.

Farrington, David P., and Brandon C. Welsh (2007). Improved street lighting and crime prevention: A systematic review. Stockholm, Sweden: National Council for Crime Prevention.

Farrington, David P., and Brandon C. Welsh (2013). Measuring effect size in meta-analysis, with special reference to area-based crime prevention programmes and the effects of closed-circuit television on crime. In André Kuhn, Christian Schwarzenegger, Pierre Margot, Andreas Donatsch, Marcelo F. Aebi, and Daniel Jositsch (Eds.), Criminology, criminal policy and criminal law in an international perspective (pp. 75-89). Berne, Switzerland: Stampfli Verlag.

Fleming, Roy, and John N. Burrows (1986). The case for lighting as a means of preventing crime. Home Office Research Bulletin, 22, 14-17.

*Harrisburg Police Department (1976). *Final evaluation report of the "High Intensity Street Lighting Program."* Harrisburg, PA: Planning and Research Section, Staff and Technical Services Division, Harrisburg Police Department.

*Inskeep, Norman R., and Clinton Goff (1974). A preliminary evaluation of the Portland Lighting Project. Salem, OR: Oregon Law Enforcement Council.

Jacobs, Jane (1961). The death and life of great American cities. New York: Random House.

Jeffery, C. Ray (1977). Crime prevention through environmental design. 2nd ed. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.

Johnson, Byron R., Spencer De Li, David B. Larson, and Michael McCullough (2000). A systematic review of the religiosity and delinquency literature: A research note. Journal of Contemporary Criminal Justice, 16, 32-52.

Johnson, Shane D., Rob T. Guerette, and Kate J. Bowers (2014). Crime displacement and diffusion of benefits. In Brandon C. Welsh and David P. Farrington (Eds.), The Oxford handbook of crime prevention (pp. 337-353). New York: Oxford University Press.

*Kang, Yong-gil, and Yun-ho Yeom (2019). A study on the crime prevention effect of improved street lighting. Journal of Community Safety and Security by Environmental Design, 10, 7-44. DOI: 10.26470/JCSSED.2019.10.2.7.

Kelling, George L., and Catherine M. Coles (1996). Fixing broken windows: Restoring order and reducing crime in our communities. New York: Simon and Schuster.

Lester, Tiffany (2010). Public lighting for safe and attractive pedestrian areas. Research Report 405. Wellington, NZ: New Zealand Transport Agency.

- *Lewis, Edward B., and Tommy T. Sullivan (1979). Combating crime and citizen attitudes: A case study of the corresponding reality. Journal of Criminal Justice, 7, 71-79.
- *Mihale-Wilson, Cristina, Patrick Felka, and Oliver Hinz (2019). The bright and the dark side of smart lights: The protective effect of smart city infrastructures. Proceedings of the 52nd Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, 3345-3354. DOI: 10.24251/HICSS.2019.403.

*Morrow, Erica N., and Shawn A. Hutton (2000). The Chicago alley lighting project: Final evaluation report. Chicago, IL: Research and Analysis Unit, Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority.

Painter, Kate (1994). The impact of street lighting on crime, fear, and pedestrian street use. Security Journal, 5, 116-124.

*Painter, Kate A., and David P. Farrington (1997). The crime reducing effect of improved street lighting: The Dudley Project." In Ronald V. Clarke (Ed.), Situational crime prevention: Successful case studies, 2nd ed. (pp. 209-226). Guilderland, NY: Harrow and Heston.

*Painter, Kate A., and David P. Farrington (1999). Street lighting and crime: Diffusion of benefits in the Stoke-on-Trent Project." In Kate Painter and Nick Tilley (Eds.), Surveillance of public space: CCTV, street lighting and crime prevention. Crime Prevention Studies, vol. 10 (pp. 77-122). Monsey, NY: Criminal Justice Press.

Painter, Kate A., and David P. Farrington (2001a). Evaluating situational crime prevention using a young people's survey. British Journal of Criminology, 41, 266-284.

*Painter, Kate A., and David P. Farrington (2001b). The financial benefits of improved street lighting, based on crime reduction. Lighting Research and Technology, 33, 3-12.

Pease, Ken (1999). A review of street lighting evaluations: Crime reduction effects. In Kate A. Painter and Nick Tilley (Eds.), Surveillance of public space: CCTV, street lighting and crime prevention. Crime Prevention Studies, vol. 10 (pp. 47-76). Monsey, NY: Criminal Justice Press.

*Perkins, Chloe, Rebecca Steinbach, Lisa Tompson, Judith Green, Shane Johnson, Chris Grundy, Paul Wilkinson, and Phil Edwards (2015). What is the effect of reduced street lighting on crime and road traffic injuries at night? A mixed-methods study. Public Health Research, 3(11), 1-108. DOI: 10.3310/phr03110.

Petticrew, Mark, and Helen Roberts (2006). Systematic reviews in the social sciences: A practical guide. Oxford, UK: Blackwell.

Piquero, Alex R., David P. Farrington, and Alfred Blumstein (2003). The criminal career paradigm. Crime and Justice: A Review of Research, 30, 359-506.

Piza, Eric L., Brandon C. Welsh, David P. Farrington, and Amanda L. Thomas (2019). CCTV surveillance for crime prevention: A 40-year systematic review with meta-analysis. Criminology & Public Policy, 18, 135-159.

*Poyner, Barry (1991). Situational crime prevention in two parking facilities. Security Journal, 2, 96-101.

*Poyner, Barry, and Barry Webb (1997). Reducing theft from shopping bags in city center markets. In Ronald V. Clarke (Ed.), Situational crime prevention: Successful case studies, 2nd ed. (pp. 83-89). Guilderland, NY: Harrow and Heston.

*Quinet, Kenna D., and Samuel Nunn (1998). Illuminating crime: The impact of street lighting on calls for police service. Evaluation Review, 22, 751-779.

Ramsay, Malcolm, and Rosemary Newton (1991). The effect of better street lighting on crime and fear: A review. Crime Prevention Unit Paper, No. 29. London: Home Office.

Reppetto, Thomas A. (1976). Crime prevention and the displacement phenomenon. Crime and Delinquency, 22, 166-177.

*Shaftoe, Henry (1994). Easton/Ashley, Bristol: Lighting improvements. In Steven Osborn (ed.), Housing safe communities: An evaluation of recent initiatives (pp. 72-77). London: Safe Neighbourhoods Unit.

Skogan, Wesley G. (1990). Disorder and decline: Crime and the spiral of decay in American neighborhoods. New York: Free Press.

*Sternhell, Robert (1977). The limits of lighting: The New Orleans experiment in crime reduction. Final impact evaluation report. New Orleans, LA: Mayor's Criminal Justice Coordinating Council.

Struyf, Pia. (2020). Fear of the dark: The potential impact of reduced street lighting on crime and fear of crime. In Vania Ceccato and Mahesh K. Nalla

(Eds.). Crime and fear in public places: Towards safe, inclusive and sustainable cities (pp. 347-361). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.

Taub, Richard P., D. Garth Taylor, and Jan D. Dunham (1984). Paths of neighborhood change: Race and crime in urban America. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

Taylor, Ralph B., and Stephen Gottfredson (1986). Environmental design, crime and prevention: An examination of community dynamics. In Albert J. Reiss, Jr. and Michael Tonry (Eds.), Communities and crime (pp. 387-416). Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

Telegraph, The (2020). £25m Safer Streets plan tackles crime hotspots. The Telegraph, January 26, 2020.

Tien, James M., Vincent F. O'Donnell, Arnold Barnett, and Pitu B. Mirchandani (1979). Street lighting projects: National evaluation program. Phase 1 Report. Washington, DC: National Institute of Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice, U.S. Department of Justice.

Walter, Shoshana (2011). Crime rises in Oakland, and dim lights get blame. The New York Times, September 23, p. A25. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com.

Welsh, Brandon C., and David P. Farrington (2002). Crime prevention effects of closed circuit television: A systematic review. Home Office Research Study, No. 252. London: Home Office.

Welsh, Brandon C., and David P. Farrington (Eds.) (2006). Preventing crime: What works for children, offenders, victims, and places. New York: Springer.

Welsh, Brandon C. and David P. Farrington (2008). Effects of improved street lighting on crime. Campbell Database of Systematic Reviews. DOI: 10.4073/csr.2008.13.

Welsh, Brandon C., and David P. Farrington (2009). Making public places safer: Surveillance and crime prevention. New York: Oxford University Press.

Welsh, Brandon C., David P. Farrington, and B. Raffan Gowar (2015). Benefit-cost analyses of crime prevention programs. Crime and Justice: A Review of Research, 44, 447-516.

Welsh, Brandon C., David P. Farrington, and Sema A. Taheri (2015). Effectiveness and social costs of public area surveillance for crime prevention. Annual Review of Law and Social Science, 11, 111-130.

Wilson, James Q., and George L. Kelling (1982). Broken windows: The police and neighborhood safety. Atlantic Monthly, March, 29-38.

*Wright, Roger, Martin Heilweil, Paula Pelletier, and Karen Dickinson (1974). The impact of street lighting on crime. Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan.

Zahm, Diane L. (2004). Brighter is better. Or is it? The devil is in the details. Criminology & Public Policy, 3, 535-546.

Previous reports in the series

- 1. Welsh, B. C. & Farrington, D. P. (2007). Closed-Circuit Television Surveillance and Crime Prevention. A Systematic Review. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 2. Welsh, B. C. & Farrington, D. P. (2007). Improved Street Lighting and Crime Prevention. A Systematic Review. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 3. Bennett, T. H., Holloway, K. R. & Farrington, D. P. (2008). Effectiveness of Neighbourhood Watch In Reducing Crime. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 4. Piquero, A. R., Farrington, D. P., Welsh, B. C., Tremblay, R., & Jennings, W. G. (2008). Effects of Early Family/Parent Training Programs on Antisocial Behavior & Delinquency. A Systematic Review. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 5. Jolliffe, D. & Farrington, D. P. (2008). The Influence of Mentoring on Reoffending. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 6. Holloway, K. R., Bennett, T. H. & Farrington, D. P. (2008). Effectiveness of Treatment in Reducing Drug-Related Crime. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 7. (2008). Ttofi, M. M., Farrington, D. P. & Baldry, A. C. Effectiveness of Programmes to Reduce School Bullying. A Systematic Review. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 8. Jolliffe, D. & Farrington, D. P. (2009). Effectiveness of Interventions with Adult Male Violent Offenders. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 9. Piquero, A. R., Jennings, W. G. & Farrington, D. P. (2009). Effectiveness of Programs Designed to Improve Self-Control. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 10. Morales, A. A., Garrido, V. & Sánchez-Meca, S. (2010). Treatment Effectiveness in Secure Corrections of Serious (Violent or Chronic) Juvenile Offenders. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.

- 11. Welsh, B. C., Farrington, D. P. & O'Dell. S. J. (2010). Effectiveness of Public Area Surveillance for Crime Prevention: Security Guards, Place Managers and Defensible Space. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 12. Grove, L. E., Graham Farrell, G., Farrington, D.P & Johnson, S.D. (2012). Preventing Repeat Victimization: A Systematic Review. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 13. Farrington, D. P., Lösel, F., Ttofi, M. M. & Theodorakis, N. (2012). School Bullying, Depression and Offending Behaviour Later in Life. An Updated Systematic Review of Longitudinal Studies. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 14. Villettaz, P., Gilliéron, G. & Killias, M. (2014). The effects on reoffending of custodial versus non-custodial sanctions. An updated systematic review of the state of knowledge. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- 15. Piza, E. L., Welsh, B. C., Farrington, D. P. & Thomas, A.L. (2018). CCTV and Crime Prevention. A New Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.

Darkness in built up areas can contribute to feelings of personal insecurity, and can produce favorable conditions for vandalism and theft, including bicycle thefts and thefts from vehicles. The crime preventive effects of improved lighting in public places are therefore often discussed, and measures to improve lighting are often implemented as a means of combating crime. But does improved lighting reduce levels of crime? What do the strongest evaluations tell us? These questions are answered in this systematic review, which examines the strongest available research to date.

The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (Brå) has commissioned distinguished researchers, led by Professor David Farrington at Cambridge University, to conduct a series of international reviews of the research published.

In 2007, Brå published a systematic review on the effects of improved lighting. The publication was based on the 13 studies available at the time whose methodology was sufficiently rigorous to meet the inclusion criteria for a systematic review. This report comprises an updated review, which now includes a total of 21 studies. The study follows the rigorous methodological requirements of a systematic review and statistical meta-analysis. Even though important questions remain unanswered, the study provides a vital and far-reaching overview of the available evidence on the preventive effects of improved street lighting.

Brandon C. Welsh is Professor of Criminology and Criminal Justice at Northeastern University (USA)

David P. Farrington is Emeritus Professor of Psychological Criminology at Cambridge University (UK)

Stephen Douglas is Doctoral Student at Northeastern University (USA)



Brottsförebyggande rådet/National Council for Crime Prevention

Box 1386/Tegnérgatan 23, SE-111 93 STOCKHOLM Tel +46 (0) 8 527 58 400, info@bra.se, www.bra.se

urn:nbn:se:bra-1019